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METROPOLITAN KING COUNTY COUNCIL

LABOR, OPERATIONS AND TECHNOLOGY COMMITTEE
REVISED STAFF REPORT

AGENDA ITEM:  
DATE: September 9, 2003
PROPOSED No.: 2003-0266
PREPARED BY: David Randall
SUBJECT: A MOTION approving the Finance and Business Operations Division Equipment Replacement and Funding Plan. 
Committee Action:  At its September 9, 2003 meeting, the Labor, Operations and Technology Committee voted to forward this motion, as amended, to the full Council with a do pass consent recommendation.  The vote was 3 ayes, no nos and 2 excused.
SUMMARY:
Proposed Motion 2003-0266 would approve the Finance and Business Operations Division (FBOD) Equipment Replacement and Funding Plan (the Plan).  The Plan contains a replacement schedule and spending plan for payroll and accounts payable equipment and computer equipment.  Submission of this Plan is in response to a 2003 budget proviso that requests the Executive to submit for Council approval by motion an equipment replacement plan.  The Executive’s proviso response was received on time and meets the proviso.  The proviso did not withhold appropriation authority until the Council approves a replacement plan; therefore, there is no mention releasing funds in this motion.  
BACKGROUND:
The Council has been concerned for several years that there is not an adequate plan or standards to replace information technology (IT) equipment at the County and, particularly, within the three technology units within the Department of Executive Services.  Both Governing Magazine and The King County Strategic Technology Plan (STP) concurred with Council concerns.  The lack of an IT equipment replacement plan contributed to King County receiving a poor score in managing technology from Governing Magazine.  The King County Strategic Technology Plan found that there is little standardization of IT equipment and that the County’s decentralized approach to managing, operating and replacing IT equipment is not making the best use of County assets and resources.  
The Strategic Technology Plan Findings: Personal Computers

While it is unknown how many personal computers (PCs) the County owns, the STP estimated that there are about 10,000 PCs in operation at the County; of which about 3,000 PCs are underperforming.  This estimated inventory equates to a roughly $10 million investment of County resources.

PCs range from brand-new machines to dated, underperforming machines.  In general, this disparity is attributed to revenue and management.  The newer PCs may be found in the former Metro agencies which have dedicated revenue sources and equipment replacement plans and standards for personal computers.  The underperforming machines may be found in the traditional County departments and particularly in departments that are financed largely through the current expense (CX) general fund and do not have equipment replacement plans and standards for personal computers.  The impact of having underperforming PCs is that these PCs are expensive to maintain, PCs are no longer under warranty, may pose security risks to the County infrastructure, do not operate up-to-date software, and create disparities between departments that have modern tools and those departments which do not. 
The Strategic Technology Plan Findings: File Servers

The STP found that some servers, similar to PCs, are performing reasonably well, while a limited number should be replaced.  Also, the STP found that, similar to PCs, there is a wide variety of servers and operating systems in use by the County.  The variety of servers reflects the decentralized management of technology and the fact that no standards are in place to regulate server computing and to manage server support.
The STP found that there are cost-savings opportunities for the County through sharing servers.  The County could realize cost-savings through standardizing servers and treating servers as a Countywide asset that is managed centrally.

The Strategic Technology Plan Findings: Asset Management
The Strategic Technology Plan identified the following deficiencies related to asset management at the County:
· There is not a Countywide asset management program in place;

· There is no “one central source” for conducting asset management and no standard practice for planning for replacement; and

· There is a lack of understanding of the basic purpose of such a program.
Council Strategy to Improve Asset Management 

Reflecting this concern, the Council developed two strategies to encourage the wise investment, maintenance and replacement of County technology equipment: 
1. The first strategy is to encourage development of a County-wide uniform  approach to technology equipment replacement and asset management. 
2. The second strategy is to encourage the Department of Executive Services to develop equipment replacement plans.  
County-wide Equipment Replacement Strategy
The Executive is working to establish a uniform approach to replacing technology equipment through the development of IT equipment replacement guidelines and development of an asset management program.   The Office of Information Resources Management (OIRM) has developed draft Countywide IT Equipment Replacement Guidelines and has solicited feedback from agency technology and business managers.  OIRM expects to be able to incorporate feedback into the draft guidelines for approval by the Business Management Council in late September of this year.

County-wide Asset Management Strategy
The CIO has recommended that development of a Countywide asset management plan be a priority for technology investments in 2004.  The Executive has developed an initial stage of a Countywide IT Asset Management Program and the CIO has recommended that the initial stage of the program be included in the proposed 2004 budget.  The project would lay the foundation for an eventual asset management system.  The project would develop and implement policies to standardize IT asset management so that management practices can be improved and any tool purchased or developed will meet the Countywide policy.  A consultant would be used to review County financial policies, any current County IT asset management system rules, and best practices.  Draft policies would be developed by the consultant.  The CIO’s cost estimate for the consultant is estimated to be $75,000.   Council may see further evidence of an asset management system if it is included in the proposed 2004 budget, as recommended by the CIO.  
The Strategic Technology Plan Consultant estimated that a Countywide asset management system would cost $920,000 in one-time costs and an additional $160,000 in ongoing costs.  The CIO refined this consultant estimate and determined that a county-wide asset management system would cost $625,000 in one-time costs.
Department of Executive Services Equipment Replacement Strategy
The Council adopted policy encouraging development of an equipment replacement plan for ITS through budget provisos in the 2001 and 2002 adopted budgets stating that ITS  could only purchase equipment used County-wide after the Council approved an equipment replacement plan.  The Executive submitted a proposed equipment replacement plan in 2001 and 2002, but the Council chose not to approve the plan.

The Council expanded its policy of encouraging development of equipment replacement plans last year.  The Council required that three units within the Department of Executive Services (DES) submit technology equipment replacement plans for approval by motion by Council through budget provisos placed in the adopted 2003 budget.  The units within DES that are required to submit plans are ITS Technology Services, Finance and Business Operations and ITS Printing and Graphics.  DES has submitted equipment replacement plans for all three units.
Department of Executive Services Asset Management Strategy
The ITS Division within DES has developed a proposal to develop an asset management system for use by the division; this system would not be used department-wide or Countywide, but could be expanded in the future to include other divisions, departments or agencies.  Council may see further evidence of an asset management system if it is included in the proposed 2004 budget, as recommended by the CIO.  An ITS asset management system would assist the Division in managing IT equipment that is used to support the county-wide wide area network and e-mail system.   One of the Division’s long-term goals is to link the Division’s acquired asset management software with the Division’s help desk tools and the fixed assets module of the County’s financial systems so that it may more accurately track assets and make good management decisions on replacing equipment.
The County has other asset management programs that vary in quality.  The Department of Transportation has a good asset management system.  The Department of Judicial Administration is reportedly interested in purchasing an asset management system; however, the proposal was not included in the CIO’s recommended list of technology projects to be funded in the proposed 2004 budget.  

Also, the Finance and Business Operations Division (FBOD) maintains an inventory of County equipment that is valued at $1,000 or more as part of the countywide inventory management process.  When equipment is purchased that meet the $1,000 criterion is purchased, the equipment should be recorded as a fixed asset in one of the County’s two major financial systems (either IBIS or ARMS) and in the County’s fixed assets system, which produces an inventory report listing assets.  This does not always happen.
ANALYSIS:
Proviso
In an effort to encourage the Department of Executive Services to develop equipment replacement plans for its technology division, the Council adopted the following proviso in the adopted 2003 budget: 
“By June 1, 2003, the executive shall submit for council approval by motion an equipment replacement plan.  The plan shall include, at a minimum: an inventory of existing equipment; a description of the function the equipment performs; the age and useful life of the equipment; equipment replacement standards; a prioritization list, schedule and budget for replacement of the equipment; and a proposal for establishing an equipment replacement reserve.”  

Proviso Response
The Executive’s proviso response was received on time and meets the proviso.  The proviso response describes in general terms that the cost of failing equipment would be costly, but does not quantify these costs.  Also, the computer equipment in the plan is not standardized, since such standards are under development.
A few issues are raised with regards to the proposed equipment replacement plan:
1. Asset Management.  There is a need to improve the management of assets, particularly computer assets at the County. 

2. Standards.  There is a need at the County to standardize computer equipment.

3. Unfunded Equipment Replacement.  There is a need for the County to address fully funding replacement of equipment that is no longer useful.  

Inventory and Asset Management

As stated in the Background section, there is a need for the County to maintain an up-to-date inventory of computer equipment and to create a Countywide asset management program.  DES delegates inventory management and asset management to each of its divisions.  FBOD maintains an inventory of equipment through the fixed assets inventory management system.  This inventory is done annually, but is not up-to-date primarily because the system in not fully automated and is cumbersome since there are two major financial systems.  The Division stated that the annual fixed asset inventory report is complete and balances reconciled with the financial statements to decrease the potential for losing county assets.  Therefore, the Division stated that the County Auditor findings that the Information and Technology Services (ITS) did not maintain an accurate inventory report and that it did not fully reconcile inventory balances with financial statements do not apply to FBOD.
Similar to many County departments, FBOD does not currently have an asset management system.  ITS has proposed an asset management system that may be funded in the proposed 2004 budget.  ITS stated that the proposed asset management system would be used initially by ITS alone, but that other divisions may be able to use the system in the future.  FBOD has stated that it will explore the future use of ITS’ asset management system.  There may be a cost—savings opportunity for DES to coordinate the use of a single asset management system at the department level either through the use of a division, department or Countywide asset management system.

Standards

As previously stated, FBOD does not have standards in place for computer equipment since standards do not currently exist with DES or Countywide.  However, DES is moving towards developing standards for personal computers through the Technology Management Board.  DES has stated that a standard menu of personal computer specifications will be finalized and approved by the Technology Management Board and Business Management Council by the end of 2003.
Equipment Replacement Reserve
The plan met the budget proviso requiring development of a reserve to fund equipment replacement.  Like other agencies, in the past FBOD funded major equipment replacement purchases by using residual fund balance.  FBOD has recognized that this approach to funding was not a best practice and has proposed establishing an equipment replacement reserve and an annual spending plan that allows for the gradual accumulation and regular funding for equipment.  This approach is currently under review with the Office of Management and Budget and the result will be submitted to Council for approval along with the 2004 budget.  
For 2004 FBOD has proposed the following equipment needs:

· File Servers: 



$125,000

· PCs and printers:
  
  
$128,689 

· Accounting Equipment:

$406,277
· Total Proposed 2004 Funding:
$659,966

Total costs for 2004 for equipment that FBOD has determined a need is $659,966.  Partial funding for this equipment would come from fund balance ($250,000) and a 2004 budget request ($400,000) for total proposed funding of $650,000.  The remaining $9,966 would remain unfunded for 2004.
In addition, $300,000 would be added to the reserve each year until the reserve reaches $900,000.  Thereafter, additions to the reserve would be made to maintain a reserve level at $900,000.  Funding for the reserve would come from an increase in FBOD internal service rates; therefore, there would be an increase in charges to the CX fund to cover about one-third of the reserve cost.
POLICY OPTIONS:

The committee has at least four options to consider in evaluating Proposed Motion 2003-0266:

1. Approve the Plan As Is and Approve the Recommended Reserve.

This option would approve the Plan and create an equipment replacement reserve as submitted by the Executive.  This option is similar to an option presented last year during the 2003 budget process which the Budget and Fiscal Management Committee declined to approve.  
It is too early to tell if the Plan will meet Countywide guidelines for equipment replacement plans, since these guidelines are under development and will not be finalized until the end of September.   FBOD stated that Countywide guidelines for equipment replacement should be ready for implementation in 2004 and that the division is committed to revise its plan if needed to be in compliance with Countywide guidelines.

The equipment contained in the Plan does not meet Countywide standards since standards do not exist at the County.  Standards for payroll and accounts payable equipment may not need to meet Countywide standards since this equipment may be unique to FBOD.  However, the Strategic Technology Plan did recommend that computer equipment be standardized Countywide.  
Also, it is not clear if the proposed ITS asset management system could be used by FBOD for tracking and managing personal computers and file servers.  FBOD has stated that FBOD will take advantage of ITS’ system to the full extent possible following development.  It is also too early to tell if the proposed ITS asset management system will conform to Countywide asset management policies since those policies have not been developed.  It is expected that these Countywide policies will be developed in 2004, if the Countywide asset management program is funded in the proposed 2004 budget and the Council approves the requested funding.
2. Approve the Plan As Is, Approve the Recommended Reserve and Amend Motion to Encourage Improved Management and Standardization of Assets.

This option is similar to Option One except that it would include a Council policy statement that would formalize Council expectations with regards to improving asset management and standardization with FBOD.  The policy amendment would request FBOD to make use of an asset management system, either through a Countywide or sharing of another County department’s asset management.  The amendment would also request FBOD to revise its plan, if needed, to comply with Countywide equipment replacement guidelines under development.  And the amendment would request that FBOD’s personal computer equipment purchases made in 2004 and beyond comply with Countywide personal computer standards that have been approved by the Business Management Council and the Chief Information Officer.   And the amendment would request that FBOD’s file server computer equipment purchases made in 2004 and beyond comply with Countywide file server standards that have been approved by the Business Management Council and the Chief Information Officer.   
3. Approve a Revised Plan, Request DES to Develop a Plan to Standardize and Centralize Division Personal Computers and File Servers, and Encourage Development of Countywide Standards and Centralization. 

The revised plan would include essential payroll and accounting equipment and critical computers that the Executive stated must be replaced; however, non-critical computer equipment (personal computers and computer file servers) would not be included in the revised plan.  It is the intent under this option that the Department of Executive Services should develop a plan to standardize its computer resources (personal computers and computer file servers) among the three technology units within DES (FBOD, Information and Technology Services and Human Resources) and work toward establishing Countywide standards for computer equipment.  This option is consistent with recommendations from the Budget Advisory Task Force, the Council adopted Strategic Technology Plan and Council adopted Guiding Principles for Investments in Technology that encourage standardization and centralization of technology investments. 
Under this option, equipment that FBOD stated in the proposed plan would be included in the revised plan (i.e., payroll servers and warrant processors).  The revised plan would also include all proposed non-computer equipment such as mailing equipment.  However, the revised plan would not include personal computers or computer file servers that FBOD stated it does not have an immediate need to replace.  
Under this option, the Committee would commend DES for its work this year in developing personal computer standards through the Technology Management Board.  The Committee would also request that DES develop a plan that would standardize and centralize both personal computer and computer file server equipment replacement and encourage development of Countywide personal computer and computer file server standards and centralization. 
4. Do Not Approve the Plan Or Creation of a Reserve.

This option would be similar to the option the Budget and Fiscal Management Committee took last year during the 2003 budget process.  Under this option the Committee would defer consideration of equipment needs and the proposed creation of a reserve until the final Executive proposal is transmitted to Council in the proposed 2004 budget.  Consideration of the needed equipment, creation of a reserve and impact on finance rates paid by current expense and non-current expense agencies would be deferred until the budget process.

The Executive does not support this option.  The Executive’s position is that FBOD has fully complied with the proviso in preparing and submitting the equipment replacement plan and proposed reserve.  

PROPOSED AMENDMENT
A title amendment and substantive amendment that would effectuate Option Three were adopted by the committee.  The substantive amendment approved a revised equipment replacement plan that included equipment that the division has an immediate need for, but did not include personal computers or computer file servers that are not immediately needed.  The amendment also requested the Executive to develop a plan to standardize and centralize personal computer and file server replacement within the three technology units within DES and work towards standardizing and centralizing personal computer and file server replacement Countywide.
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